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Description

BACKGROUND

Field

[0001] This disclosure is generally related to a passive
optical network (PON). More specifically, this disclosure
is related to performance monitoring in a PON.

Related Art

[0002] In order to keep pace with increasing Internet
traffic, network operators have widely deployed optical
fibers and optical transmission equipment, substantially
increasing the capacity of backbone networks. A corre-
sponding increase in access network capacity is also
needed to meet the increasing bandwidth demand of end
users for triple play services, including Internet protocol
(IP) video, high-speed data, and packet voice. Even with
broadband solutions, such as digital subscriber line
(DSL) and cable modem (CM), the limited bandwidth of-
fered by current access networks still presents a severe
bottleneck in delivering large bandwidth to end users.
[0003] Among different competing technologies, pas-
sive optical networks (PONs) are one of the best candi-
dates for next-generation access networks. With the
large bandwidth of optical fibers, PONs can accommo-
date broadband voice, data, and video traffic simultane-
ously. Such integrated service is difficult to provide with
DSL or CM technology. Furthermore, PONs can be built
with existing protocols, such as Ethernet and ATM, which
facilitate interoperability between PONs and other net-
work equipment.
[0004] Typically, PONs are used in the "first mile" of
the network, which provides connectivity between the
service provider’s central offices and the premises of the
customers. The "first mile" is generally a logical point-to-
multipoint network, where a central office serves a
number of customers. For example, a PON can adopt a
tree topology, wherein one trunk fiber couples the central
office to a passive optical splitter/combiner. Through a
number of branch fibers, the passive optical splitter/com-
biner divides and distributes downstream optical signals
to customers and combines upstream optical signals
from customers (see FIG. 1). Note that other topologies
are also possible including ring and mesh topologies.
[0005] Transmissions within a PON are typically per-
formed between an optical line terminal (OLT) and optical
network units (ONUs). The OLT generally resides in the
central office and couples the optical access network to
a metro backbone, which can be an external network
belonging to, for example, an Internet service provider
(ISP) or a local exchange carrier. The ONU can reside
in the residence of the customer and couples to the cus-
tomer’s own home network through a customer-premises
equipment (CPE). Sometimes, an ONU is also referred
as an optical network terminal (ONT), which terminates

the PON and presents the customer-service interface to
users. In this disclosure, the term "ONU" refers to ONU,
ONT, or any other downstream node equipments in a
PON.
[0006] In the example of an Ethernet PON (EPON),
communications can include downstream traffic and up-
stream traffic. In the following description, "downstream"
refers to the direction from an OLT to one or more ONUs,
and "upstream" refers to the direction from an ONU to
the OLT. In the downstream direction, because of the
broadcast nature of the 1xN passive optical coupler, data
packets are broadcast by the OLT to all ONUs and are
selectively extracted by their destination ONUs. Moreo-
ver, each ONU is assigned one or more logical link iden-
tifiers (LLIDs), and a data packet transmitted by the OLT
typically specifies an LLID of the destination ONU. If the
data packet is a broadcast packet destined to all ONUs,
then it will specify a broadcast LLID. In the upstream di-
rection, the ONUs need to share channel capacity and
resources, because there is only one link coupling the
passive optical coupler to the OLT.
[0007] In order to avoid collision of upstream transmis-
sions from different ONUs, ONU transmissions are arbi-
trated. This arbitration can be achieved by allocating a
transmission window (also called a grant) to each ONU.
An ONU defers transmission until its grant arrives. A
multipoint control protocol (MPCP), which resides in the
media access control (MAC) control layer, can be used
to assign transmission time slots to ONUs. MPCP em-
ploys REPORT (an upstream message from the ONU to
inform its queue information to the OLT) and GATE (a
downstream message from the OLT to grant bandwidth
to ONUs) control messages to request and assign trans-
mission opportunities on the EPON.
[0008] Fig. 1 illustrates a passive optical network in-
cluding a central office and a number of customers cou-
pled through optical fibers and a passive optical splitter
(prior art). A passive optical splitter 102 and optical fibers
couple the customers to a central office 101. Multiple
splitters can also be cascaded to provide the desired split
ratio and a greater geographical coverage. Passive op-
tical splitter 102 can reside near end-user locations to
minimize the initial fiber deployment costs. Central office
101 can couple to an external network 103, such as a
metropolitan area network operated by an Internet serv-
ice provider (ISP). Although Fig. 1 illustrates a tree to-
pology, a PON can also be based on other topologies,
such as a logical ring or a logical bus. Note that, although
in this disclosure many examples are based on EPONs,
embodiments of the present invention are not limited to
EPONs and can be applied to a variety of PONs, such
as ATM PONs (APONs), gigabit PONs (GPONs, which
are PONs using a variant of a generic framing protocol),
and wavelength division multiplexing (WDM) PONs.
[0009] United States Patent Application Publication
US 2008/0138064 A1 relates to an optical network ter-
minal agent. A method is provided including the steps of
monitoring at least one performance metric of at least
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one network component in an optical network system,
determining whether the at least one network component
is a rogue network component using the at least one per-
formance metric, saving environment data to a non-vol-
atile storage medium, and modifying the operation of the
rogue network component to reduce interference of the
rogue network component with the optical network sys-
tem.
[0010] United States Patent Application Publication
US 2007/0230958 A1 relates to a method and system
for maintenance of a passive optical network. The optical
line terminal is provided with an optical power detection
module for measuring the total power of optical signals
received by the PON, and the optical network units are
provided with an optical transmitter power supply mod-
ule.
[0011] United States Patent Application Publication
US2007/0143645 A1 relates to a GPON rogue-ONU de-
tector. The publication discloses a system for identifying
faults in a GPON that includes an OLT and a plurality of
ONUs, including: a global error-counter, coupled to the
OLT, for counting FEC-correctable errors, for each ONU,
from a data stream from the GPON; and a CPU for ex-
tracting an ONU status, indicative of a faulty ONU, con-
tingent on the errors from the global error counter.
[0012] In order to provide low-cost, high bandwidth,
and reliable service to customers a PON needs to remain
reliable and cost-efficient. PON maintenance should ide-
ally provide proactive and continuous monitoring of net-
work health without service disruption, and perform fault
diagnosis of common failures in optical transceiver mod-
ules, as well as in the optical distribution network (ODN)
fiber segments and passive splitter elements.

SUMMARY

[0013] One embodiment provides a system for per-
formance monitoring in a passive optical network (PON).
The system includes an optical line terminal (OLT) and
an optical network unit (ONU). The OLT includes an op-
tical transceiver configured to transmit optical signals to
and receive optical signals from the ONU, and a perform-
ance monitoring mechanism configured to monitor per-
formance of the PON based on received optical signals.
[0014] In a variation on the embodiment, the ONU in-
cludes a switch coupled to the ONU’s transmitter, and
the switch is configured to electrically disconnect the
ONU’s transmitter based on an instruction received from
the OLT.
[0015] In a variation on the embodiment, the perform-
ance monitoring mechanism includes an optical power
monitor configured to monitor optical power of signals
received from the ONU.
[0016] In a further variation, the performance monitor-
ing mechanism is configured to select the ONU for per-
formance monitoring, assign a logical link identifier ded-
icated to performance monitoring to the ONU, and grant
a transmission window with a predetermined length to

the logical link identifier. The logical link identifier cannot
be used for regular data transmissions.
[0017] In a further variation, the power monitor is con-
figured to measure optical power within a sampling pe-
riod, and the sampling period can be arbitrarily aligned
within an ONU transmission window. Note that a sam-
pling period is smaller than the smallest transmission win-
dow. In other words, the sampling acquisition can be
completed for a transmission window carrying the small-
est Ethernet packet (64 bytes). As such, the sampling
period can be configured at various locations within a
transmission window.
[0018] In a further variation, a start time of the sampling
period aligns with the beginning of the ONU transmission
window.
[0019] In a further variation, a start time of the sampling
period aligns with the end of the ONU transmission win-
dow.
[0020] In a variation on the embodiment, the ONU in-
cludes a forward-error-correction (FEC) mechanism.
[0021] In a further variation, the performance monitor-
ing mechanism is configured to monitor performance of
the ONU based on FEC statistics specific to the ONU.
[0022] In a further variation, the FEC mechanism is
configured to generate a separate bit sequence that can
be used to extract the FEC statistics specific to the ONU.
[0023] In a variation on the embodiment, the perform-
ance monitoring mechanism is further configured to mon-
itor the ONU performance based on line coding statistics,
such as 8b/10b line coding errors.

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE FIGURES

[0024]

FIG. 1 presents a diagram illustrating a PON wherein
a central office and a number of customers are cou-
pled through optical fibers and a passive optical split-
ter (prior art).
FIG. 2 presents a diagram illustrating the architec-
ture of an exemplary EPON in accordance with an
embodiment of the present invention.
FIG. 3 presents a diagram illustrating an optical-pow-
er-monitoring system that implements digital diag-
nostic monitoring interface (DDMI)-enabled small
form-factor (SFF) or small form-factor pluggable
(SFP) optical transceiver in accordance with an em-
bodiment of the present invention.
FIG. 4 presents a timing diagram illustrating the time
sequence of the debug signal, the start strobe signal,
the end strobe signal, and the RSSI_ACQ signal in
accordance with an embodiment of the present in-
vention.
FIG. 5 presents a diagram illustrating placements of
sampling strobes in accordance with an embodiment
of the present invention.
FIG. 6 presents a diagram illustrating an exemplary
circuit configuration for connecting an OLT chip to
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an embedded analog-to-digital converter (ADC) in
accordance with an embodiment of the present in-
vention.
FIG. 7 presents a diagram illustrating the architec-
ture of an exemplary EPON implementing bit-error-
rate (BER)-based performance monitoring in ac-
cordance with an embodiment of the present inven-
tion.
FIG. 8 presents a diagram illustrating the format of
a 64B/66B encoded block (prior art).
FIG. 9 presents a diagram illustrating the format of
a constructed Reed-Solomon (255, 223) code block
in accordance with an embodiment of the present
invention.
FIG. 10 presents a diagram illustrating an exemplary
output of an FEC decoder in accordance with an em-
bodiment of the present invention.
FIG. 11 presents a diagram illustrating the EPON
downstream data transmission implementing FEC
in accordance with an embodiment of the present
invention.
FIG. 12 presents a flow chart illustrating the process
of fault detection in accordance with an embodiment
of the present invention.

DETAILED DESCRIPTION

[0025] The following description is presented to enable
any person skilled in the art to make and use the embod-
iments, and is provided in the context of a particular ap-
plication and its requirements. Various modifications to
the disclosed embodiments will be readily apparent to
those skilled in the art, and the general principles defined
herein may be applied to other embodiments and appli-
cations.

Overview

[0026] Embodiments of the present invention provide
a system for monitoring performance in a PON. During
operation, the system monitors the performance of a
PON based on received optical signals. In some embod-
iments, the system monitors optical transceivers’ per-
formance by monitoring received optical power. In further
embodiments, the system employs bit-error-rate
(BER)-based performance monitoring.

Power Monitoring

[0027] In order to reduce operational expenditure, im-
prove the network and service availability, and minimize
subscriber downtime, it is desirable for a PON to imple-
ment a performance monitoring and fault management
system. Faults in a PON can include network faults (such
as failure of the routing protocol), equipment faults (such
as failure of an OLT line card or an ONU), optical com-
ponent faults (such as failure of optical transceivers), and
ODN faults (such as failure of fibers, connectors, and

splitters). The network and equipment faults can be de-
tected and managed by implementing performance mon-
itoring at the application layer (such as the system man-
agement and control software) and the network layer
(such as at the TCP/IP layer). The optical components
and ODN faults can be detected and managed at the
data-link layer (such as at the EPON media access con-
trol (MAC) layer), and the physical layer (such as at the
optical layer).
[0028] Optical monitoring (or performance monitoring
at the optical layer) provides a cost-effective method of
fault detection in a PON. Some embodiments of the
present invention provide an optical monitoring system
that can detect optical transceiver failures and ODN fail-
ures. Optical transceiver failures can occur for many rea-
sons including transceiver performance out of specifica-
tion, a laser being "stuck," and transceiver aging. For
example, a transmitter (laser) may transmit optical sig-
nals with optical power that is too high or too low in com-
parison with specified product performance, or an ONU’s
laser may be "stuck" on or leaking power during a non-
transmission window for this particular ONU, thus pro-
ducing unwanted interference to other ONUs. Similarly,
an ONU’s laser may be "stuck" off and fail to transmit
when its grant arrives. In addition, after being deployed
to the field, the ONU’s laser ages, and its output power
may decrease when it is near the end of its life. To over-
come ONU transceiver failures, replacements of the
failed transceivers are often needed. ODN failures can
include fiber failures, such as fiber cut or excessive bend-
ing, and passive optical component failures, such as
failed optical connectors or splitters. Fiber cut may result
in total loss of optical power, while a bent fiber or a loos-
ening connector may result in increased insertion loss,
which can contribute to the received optical signal
strength being below receiver sensitivity. To solve the
problems caused by the ODN failures, repairs of the failed
components are often needed.
[0029] Some embodiments of the present invention
monitor received optical power to detect faults in trans-
ceivers. Note that transceivers on both the OLT and the
ONUs need to be monitored. In one embodiment, trans-
ceivers on the OLT side and on the ONU side are mon-
itored together. In another embodiment, the OLT-side
transceiver and the ONU-side transceiver are monitored
independently. The OLT-side transceiver can be moni-
tored locally; that is, the monitoring mechanism is located
on or near the OLT. However, because ONUs are located
closer to the customers, it is desirable to being able to
monitor the ONU-side transceivers remotely. In addition,
adding power-monitoring mechanisms on each ONU
within a PON may increase costs. In one embodiment of
the present invention, a single power-monitoring mech-
anism resides on the OLT and monitors optical power
received from each ONU coupled to the OLT, thus de-
tecting possible transmitter failure of a downstream ONU.
In addition to detecting transceiver faults, the system can
also determine which ONU is the faulty unit by performing
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fault diagnosis.
[0030] FIG. 2 presents a diagram illustrating the archi-
tecture of an exemplary EPON in accordance with an
embodiment of the present invention. EPON 200 in-
cludes an OLT 202 and a number of ONUs, such as
ONUs 204 and 206. ONUs 204 and 206 are coupled to
OLT 202 via a passive optical splitter 208.
[0031] OLT 202 includes a transceiver 210, an ONU
performance-monitoring mechanism 212, an Opera-
tions, Administration, and Management (OAM) module
214, and a media access control (MAC) module 230.
Transceiver 210 transmits optical signals to and receives
optical signals from downstream ONUs. ONU perform-
ance-monitoring mechanism 212 monitors the perform-
ance of downstream ONUs. In one embodiment, ONU
performance-monitoring mechanism 212 monitors opti-
cal power received from downstream ONUs. OAM mod-
ule 214 generates Operations, Administration, and Man-
agement (OAM) messages that can be sent to down-
stream ONUs, and can be used for fault diagnosis.
[0032] ONU 204 includes a transceiver 216, a media
access control (MAC) module 218, a switch 220, and a
power supply 222. Transceiver 216 transmits optical sig-
nals to and receives optical signals from OLT 202. Switch
220 is coupled to transceiver 216, and is configured to
physically turn off a laser within transceiver 216 by cutting
off the power supply to the optical transmitter based on
a control signal received from MAC module 218. In one
embodiment, switch 200 comprises a field-effect transis-
tor (FET), and the control signal is sent to the gate ter-
minal of the FET via a general-purpose input/output
(GPIO) pin from MAC module 218. Power supply 222
provides constant power to switch 200.
[0033] During operation, OLT-side transceiver 210 re-
ceives upstream optical signals from ONU-side trans-
ceiver 216. ONU performance-monitoring mechanism
212 monitors the received optical signals in order to de-
termine the health of ONU-side transceiver 216. Under
certain circumstances, ONU performance-monitoring
mechanism 212 may want to turn off a laser within ONU-
side transceiver 216. For example, ONU performance-
monitoring mechanism 212 may conclude that the laser
is "stuck" on and is interfering with the upstream trans-
missions with other ONUs. Before transceiver 216 can
be replaced, it needs to be turned off. Alternatively, ONU
performance-monitoring mechanism 212 may want to
turn off the laser for diagnostic purposes. To do so, ONU
performance-monitoring mechanism 212 instructs OAM
module 214 to generate an OAM message destined to
ONU 204. ONU-side transceiver 216 receives the OAM
message and passes it to MAC module 218, which in
turn controls switch 220 to turn off a laser within trans-
ceiver 216. The presence of switch 220 provides OLT
202 the ability to "physically" turn off a laser within trans-
ceiver 216, which is an important fault management fea-
ture. Note that sometimes a transceiver’s laser cannot
be turned off while its receiver is powered on. In one
embodiment, ONU 204 includes a timer-based mecha-

nism so that transceiver 216 can be turned back on after
a specified time period expires. This capability allows
transceiver 216 to be turned off remotely for a specified
duration for diagnostic purpose.
[0034] The bursty nature of the EPON upstream trans-
missions makes it difficult to monitor upstream optical
power, because conventional power-monitoring
schemes are often directed toward continuous-mode
power monitoring, which measures average receiving
optical power. Power monitoring on an EPON requires
the ability to measure ONU burst optical power levels at
specific intervals within grant times for particular logical
links, as well as ONU optical power levels outside of any
grant times; that is, between ONU transmissions, or times
where the upstream link should be idle with no optical
power other than leakage from the ONUs. If sufficient
power is received during an otherwise idle period, a fail-
ure condition is thus detected indicating that at least one
ONU is leaking optical power. The exact ONU with the
failure condition can be determined either by examining
the LLID from which the power measurement is taken or
by performing further diagnostic procedures. Measuring
the upstream burst optical power level needs a fast sam-
ple-and-hold analog-to-digital converter (ADC), which
can take a sample in less time than the shortest ONU
grant time ( ≤ 672 ns). In addition, the start and end times
of the sampling interval of the ADC needs to be precisely
controlled in order to correctly place the sample capture
time within a single upstream burst, so that power from
one particular ONU laser can be measured.
[0035] In some embodiments, optical transceivers in
the OLT and the ONUs can be a small form-factor (SFF)
or a small form-factor pluggable (SFP) transceiver that
includes an embedded ADC and a digital diagnostic mon-
itoring interface (DDMI). In one embodiment, the DDMI
conforms to small form factor specification 8472 (SFF-
8472). The DDMI can report a number of performance-
monitoring statistics as specified by SSF-8472, including
but not limited to: receiver power for each ONU during
both active and idle periods, transmitter power, transmit-
ter bias current (often an indicator of the health of the
laser), temperature, and supply voltage. These meas-
urements can help diagnose problems including aging
condition, temperature effect, performance degradation,
and laser failure.
[0036] FIG. 3 presents a diagram illustrating an optical-
power-monitoring system that implements a DDMI-ena-
bled SFF or SFP optical transceiver in accordance with
an embodiment of the present invention. Optical-power-
monitoring system 300 includes a host 302, an OLT 304,
and an ONU 306. OLT 304 includes a DDMI-enabled
SFP optical transceiver 308 and an OLT chip 310. Sim-
ilarly, ONU 306 includes a DDMI-enabled SFP optical
transceiver 314 and an ONU chip 316. Optical transceiv-
er 308 includes a receiver 318, a transmitter 320, an ADC
322, and a DDMI 324. To measure ONU 306’s upstream
transmission power, OLT chip 310 provides a sampling
strobe that triggers ADC 322 to acquire a sample of power
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received by OLT-side receiver 318 as a digital value. The
start and end times of the strobe can be configured by
software running on host 302. The power value is sent
to OLT chip 310 via DDMI 324 and an inter-integrated
circuit (I2C) bus 312. Host 302 can then retrieve meas-
urement statistics from OLT 304 via a host interface. In
one embodiment, the host software can include a graph-
ical user interface (GUI) that allows a network operator
to configure the length and position of the ADC sampling
window, and to read the measurement results. In a further
embodiment, the network operator can select a particular
logical link for power monitoring. This mode is useful
when a particular ONU is suspected with potential fail-
ures. In addition, the network operator can choose to
perform monitoring all logical links in a round robin fash-
ion, which is useful for continuous monitoring under nor-
mal network condition.
[0037] The firmware of OLT 304 can measure received
optical power for each logical link by programming the
sampling strobes to trigger during an assigned grant for
that particular logical link. Note that according to the IEEE
802.3ah standard, ONUs can send at least one MPCP
REPORT frame every 50 ms. In practice, idle ONUs
transmit at least as often as the polling interval pro-
grammed in the service level agreement (SLA) for that
logical link by host software, typically on the order of a
few milliseconds. An active ONU transmits even more
frequently. In one embodiment, OLT firmware measures
received optical power from each logical link in turn, in-
cluding idle periods, and retains those power measure-
ment as statistics which can be retrieved by the host. In
a further embodiment, OLT firmware samples one link
each second. Note that, when an ONU is assigned more
than one LLID, the OLT firmware can sample just one of
the logical links due to the fact that all those LLIDs share
a single optical transceiver. Other measurements, such
as transmit power and temperature, are not related to
upstream bursts; thus, they can be read at OLT 304 at
any time.
[0038] Measurements at ONU 306 are similar to those
at OLT 304, though simpler. ONU 306 measures active
optical power when the laser is enabled, and idle optical
power when the laser is disabled. Transmit power is not
measured per logical link at the ONU because it is the
same physical laser in all cases. Received optical power
in the downstream is available continuously; thus it can
be read at ONU 306 at any time. In one embodiment, to
reduce the cost for the ONU, transceiver 314 may not
include the embedded ADC as well as the DDMI.
[0039] In order to configure the start and end times of
the RSSI sample strobe, OLT chip 310 needs to provide
three output signals including a debug signal, a strobe-
start signal, and a strobe-end signal. These three OLT-
chip-output signals can be combined by an external cir-
cuit to generate one pulse to the optical transceiver which
defines the sampling interval. The pulse is named
RSSI_ACQ. The strobe-start signal triggers the start of
the RSSI_ACQ signal, and the strobe-end signal triggers

the end of the RSSI_ACQ signal. Note that all signals
can be manipulated in an increment of an MPCP time
quantum (16 ns), allowing very high precision of the ADC
triggering and sampling times. FIG. 4 presents a timing
diagram illustrating the time sequence of the Debug sig-
nal, the start strobe signal, the end strobe signal, and the
RSSI_ACQ signal in accordance with an embodiment of
the present invention.
[0040] The debug signal is asserted when the link be-
ing measured has an active grant slot. In one embodi-
ment, the OLT firmware programs the OLT chip to assert
the debug signal for each logical link in turn. In order to
measure idle power, in one embodiment, the OLT is con-
figured to allocate a grant to a "fake" LLID, which is an
LLID that does not belong to any ONUs on the PON.
During the time interval of the "fake" LLID’s grant, no
ONU is transmitting; thus, idle power can be measured.
[0041] The strobe-start and the strobe-end signals can
be configured by the host software to activate during a
period of time after the start of the grant slot. In one em-
bodiment, the host software can configure the duration,
polarity, and offset from the grant start time of the strobe-
start and strobe-end signals. The ADC begins sampling
at the rising end of RSSI_ACQ and latches the average
value on the falling edge of the output. The RSSI_ACQ
signal can be moved to any place within the grant and
can be configured to any length by moving the positions
of the strobe-start and the strobe-end signals within the
grant. The RSSI_ACQ signal needs to be long enough
to satisfy the ADC sampling requirements.
[0042] In one embodiment, to facilitate power monitor-
ing, the OLT is configured to generate an LLID dedicated
for performance-monitoring purposes, and allocates a
fixed-length grant to the LLID. In a further embodiment,
the monitor-LLID is granted a transmission window last-
ing for 100 ms. In one embodiment, the monitor LLID
cannot be used for regular data transmissions for any
registered ONUs. Allocating transmission window with
sufficient length to the performance-monitoring LLID
guarantees sufficient ADC sampling time. The OLT is
also configured to assign the performance-monitoring
LLID to each coupling ONU in a round-robin way.
[0043] The health of a laser can also be indicated by
its turn-on and turn-off times. An aged laser often exhibits
abnormally long turn-on or turn-off times. A longer turn-
on time can result in weakened receiving power at the
beginning of the grant, and a longer turn-off time can
result in unwanted overlap between transmissions of two
ONUs. Therefore, it is important to be able to monitor
optical power in the vicinity of both the rising and the
falling edges of the ONU transmission. In one embodi-
ment of the present invention, the sampling strobe (the
RSSI_ACQ signal) can be precisely placed at a location
with respect to the start or end time of a laser transmis-
sion, thus allowing power monitoring at the beginning
and the end of the transmission.
[0044] FIG. 5 presents a diagram illustrating place-
ments of sampling strobes in accordance with an em-
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bodiment of the present invention. At time T0, an ONU
starts a transmission 500, and at time T1, the laser is
turned off to end transmission 500. However, due to the
existence of a prolonged falling edge, the ONU laser con-
tinues to transmit power until time T1’. The OLT can place
a sampling strobe 504 starting at T0 to measure the op-
tical power of the rising edge of the laser. The OLT can
also offset sampling strobe 504 with respect to T0. To
measure the optical power when the laser reaches its full
power, a sampling strobe 506 can be placed at a location
where the laser is transmitting with full power. To meas-
ure the falling edge of the laser transmission, the OLT
can place a sampling strobe 508 starting at T1. The OLT
can also offset sampling strobe 508 with respect to T1.
Being able to place a sampling strobe at an exact location
with respect to the starting or ending time of a laser trans-
mission provides the OLT the ability to diagnose laser
abnormality at both the on and off edges.
[0045] In addition, the ability to place a sampling strobe
at a precise location near the end time of a transmission
makes it possible to detect any overlap between trans-
missions. For example, before optical power from trans-
mission 500 dies out, another ONU may start a transmis-
sion 502 at time T0’, resulting in an overlap between trans-
missions 500 and 502 as shown in FIG. 5.
[0046] FIG. 6 presents a diagram illustrating an exem-
plary circuit configuration for connecting an OLT chip to
an embedded ADC in accordance with an embodiment
of the present invention. In FIG. 6, OLT chip 600 includes
channels 602 and 604 for coupling to SFP transceivers
606 and 608, respectively, and is thus capable of provid-
ing two transmission channels to a downstream PON.
Each channel provides three output signals that can be
combined to generate the RSSI ACQ pulse. For example,
channel 602 provides a strobe-start signal 620, a debug
signal 622, and a strobe-end signal 624. Strobe-start sig-
nal 620 and debug signal 622 are sent to a NAND logic
gate 612. The output of logic gate 612 and strobe-end
signal 624 are sent to a flip-flop 610 as set and reset
inputs, respectively. The output of flip-flop 610 provides
a sampling strobe (RSSI_ACQ) signal 626 to DDMI-en-
abled SFP transceiver 606. Sampling strobe signal 626
triggers transceiver 606 to acquire a sample of the re-
ceived power as a digital value that can be read from
transceiver 606 by OLT chip 600 via an I2C bus 614. In
addition to providing an interface to I2C buses, such as
I2C bus 614, GPIO interface 618 can also provide an
optional feedback connection 616, which sends feed-
back regarding RSSI_ACQ signal 626 back to OLT chip
600. Such feedback notifies the OLT firmware that a sam-
ple has been collected, and helps to ensure that collected
statistics are valid.

BER-Based Performance Monitoring

[0047] In addition to optical power, BER statistics can
also be used for performance monitoring because optical
hardware aging and timing errors generally result in bit

errors, which can be detected by several means. Increas-
es in the BER or unusual patterns in the BER across
ONUs and logical links often indicate laser problems. Be-
cause BER statistics can be collected with existing sys-
tem components, BER-based performance monitoring
can be performed without the need to add new compo-
nents, thus resulting in no extra hardware costs or hard-
ware reconfiguration. In addition, BER-based perform-
ance monitoring can be deployed in existing and expand-
ing networks, as well as in new networks.
[0048] FIG. 7 presents a diagram illustrating the archi-
tecture of an exemplary EPON implementing BER-based
performance monitoring in accordance with an embodi-
ment of the present invention. EPON 700 includes a host
702, an OLT 704, which includes an OLT chip 706, and
an ONU 708, which includes an ONU chip 710. OLT chip
706 communicates with ONU chip 710, and sends BER-
related statistics for both OLT 704 and ONU 708 to a host
702 via a host interface 712.
[0049] Various types of errors can be reported by BER-
based performance monitoring, including optical-trans-
ceiver-related failures and network failures. Various
BER-related statistics can be collected including 8B/10B
decoding error statistics and forward error correction
(FEC) statistics. Depending on where errors fall in the
Ethernet frame, the errors can be reflected by several
error statistics. For example, errors in the 8B/10B words
that carry the preamble of the Ethernet frame are detect-
ed by the cyclic redundancy check (CRC)-8 field over the
preamble, and errors in the main body of the Ethernet
frame are detected by the CRC-32 field over the entire
frame. In addition, errors in the main body of the Ethernet
frame also result in and are detected by the "invalid code
group" message during line code decoding process at
the receiver end.
[0050] Sometimes FEC is used in order to enhance
the link budget and BER performance of an EPON. In
one embodiment of the present invention, FEC function
is turned on when the received power has been reduced
to a certain amount. For example, when an ONU’s trans-
mission power decreases due to an aging laser, the FEC
on the receiving OLT may be turned on to ensure the
ONU’s transmission is received correctly. If the ONU’s
transmission power continues to decrease to a point that
even the FEC cannot guarantee proper receiving, then
the ONU laser may need to be replaced. The increased
bit errors can also be caused by an unexpected insertion
loss along the path, which further indicates either the
ONU laser is out of specification, or failure of certain con-
nectors (for example, loose connectors), or misaligned
fiber segments, etc.
[0051] FEC is an error control scheme that can be used
for data transmission, whereby the sender adds redun-
dant data to its messages, thus allowing the receivers to
detect and/or correct errors (within certain bounds) with-
out needing to ask the sender for additional data. To ac-
complish error monitoring, IEEE standard 802.3 defines
counters that can count corrected FEC blocks and un-
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corrected FEC blocks. Because each ONU receives all
downstream data packets, the FEC sublayer within an
ONU receives and corrects all downstream data packets
accordingly. As a result, the ONU is only aware of the
total number of corrected or uncorrected FEC blocks for
all downstream data packets. To implement BER-based
performance monitoring, it is desirable to count the
number of corrected errors within data packets headed
to each individual LLID on the OLT side in the upstream
direction.
[0052] There are many possible FEC solutions that im-
plement different error-correction codes, such as Reed-
Solomon, Golay, Hamming, and low-density parity-check
(LDPC) codes. One embodiment of the present invention
uses the Reed-Solomon (255, 223) code in a 10G EPON.
One further embodiment uses a RS (255, 239) code in
a 1G EPON.
[0053] Reed-Solomon codes are block codes, which
means that a fixed block of input data is processed into
a fixed block of output data. A Reed-Solomon code is
specified as RS (n,k) with s-bit symbols. This means that
the encoder takes k data symbols of s bits each and adds
parity symbols to make an n-symbol code block. Each
code block has n - k parity symbols of s bits each.
[0054] In the case of a Reed-Solomon (255, 223) code
with 8-bit symbols, which is one of the most commonly
used Reed-Solomon codes, 223 symbols (each 8 bits
long) of raw input data are encoded into 255 bytes of
output code block. In other words, a Reed-Solomon (255,
223) code block includes two parts, the data part and the
parity part. The first 223 bytes are data bits, which is the
information to be protected against corruption, and the
following 32 bytes are parity bits, which are calculated
based on the data bits.
[0055] Before constructing a Reed-Solomon code
block, we need to introduce the line code used in 10 Gi-
gabit (10 G) EPON. To achieve DC-balance and bounded
parity, 10 Gigabit EPON uses 64B/66B line code to en-
code transmitted data packets. 64B/66B line code en-
codes 8 bytes (64 bits in total) of data and/or control codes
into a codeword of 66 bits. FIG. 8 presents a diagram
illustrating the format of a 64B/66B encoded block (prior
art). 64B/66B encoded block 800 includes 8 bytes (S0-
S7) of data and/or control codes, and a 2-bit sync header
802. Sync header 802 can have a value of "01" or "10,"
depending on whether the following 8 bytes (S0-S7) are
all data words or are mixed with control information. In
the latter case, the byte immediately following sync head-
er 802 (SO) carries the type information of the control
code. Note that sync header values of "00" and "11" are
considered code errors.
[0056] FIG. 9 presents a diagram illustrating the format
of a constructed Reed-Solomon (255, 223) code block
in accordance with an embodiment of the present inven-
tion. Reed-Solomon (255, 223) code block 900 includes
27 blocks of the 66-bit long 64B/66B block, such as block
902, and a 32-byte parity block 904. 32-byte parity block
904 is calculated based on the 27 64B/66B blocks.

[0057] In the scenario of a downstream transmission,
upon receiving data packets to be transmitted, the FEC
encoder located on the OLT encodes data packets (con-
structs FEC code blocks) using a selected error-correc-
tion code, such as the Reed-Solomon (255, 223) code,
and then broadcasts the FEC code blocks to all down-
stream ONUs. In one embodiment, the OLT FEC encoder
constructs an FEC code block by aggregating 27 66-bit
blocks plus 2 padding bits and 32 bytes of parity data.
[0058] When a downstream ONU receives the FEC-
encoded data packets, the FEC decoder located on the
ONU can establish FEC block synchronization using a
conventional serial locking technique. Once synchroni-
zation is achieved, the FEC decoder attempts to identify
the position and magnitude of transmission errors and
correct them to recover the original data. The number of
errors that can be identified and/or corrected is deter-
mined by the percentage of the overhead (redundancy).
For a Reed-Solomon (255, 233) code with 8-bit symbols,
the decoder can correct up to 16 symbol errors. A symbol
error occurs when at least 1 bit in a symbol is wrong.
Depending on the number and distribution of errors, the
FEC decoder may or may not be able to detect all symbol
errors. In addition, for all detected symbol errors, some
can be corrected by the FEC decoder, while others may
not be correctable. By counting the number of errors de-
tected by the FEC decoder, it is possible to estimate the
bit-error rate (BER) of a transmission link.
[0059] Because the downstream transmission is
broadcast to all ONUs, each ONU receives all transmitted
data packets before the packets are decrypted and fil-
tered. Thus, the FEC decoder of an ONU decodes FEC
code blocks that include data packets destined to differ-
ent ONUs and reports corresponding error information,
such as the total number of symbol errors, for each FEC
code block. However, from an ONU’s perspective, only
data packets destined to itself are relevant, and it is de-
sirable to obtain FEC statistics including number and po-
sitions of symbol errors for data packets that are destined
to a particular ONU. To accomplish such a task, in one
embodiment of the present invention, the FEC decoder
not only generates recovered data but also generates a
separate bit sequence that marks the positions of detect-
ed symbol errors. In a further embodiment, the separate
bit sequence also distinguishes corrected symbol errors
from uncorrectable symbol errors.
[0060] FIG. 10 presents a diagram illustrating an ex-
emplary output of an FEC decoder in accordance with
an embodiment of the present invention. The FEC de-
coder output includes recovered data sequence 1000
and its corresponding symbol-error-position bit se-
quence 1020. Recovered data sequence 1000 includes
a number of 66-bit long 64B/66B codewords, such as
codewords 1002, 1004, and 1006. Each codeword in-
cludes a number of 8-bit symbols, such as symbols 1008
and 1010. Because the 66-bit long 64B/66B codeword
is not a multiple of 8, a symbol may cross over the bound-
ary between two 64B/66B codewords. For example, sym-
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bol 1012 crosses the boundary between codewords 1002
and 1004, and symbol 1014 crosses the boundary be-
tween codewords 1004 and 1006.
[0061] Because the minimum length of an inter-packet
gap (IPG), which is an idling period inserted between
transmissions of Ethernet frames, as specified by IEEE
standard 802.3 is 12 bytes, two adjacent Ethernet frames
(packets) are always separated by at least one 64B/66B
codeword. For example, data packet 1, which includes
part of codeword 1002 and data packet 2, which includes
part of codeword 1006, are separated by an IPG, which
includes codeword 1004 and parts of codewords 1002
and 1006. From FIG. 10, one can see that it is impossible
for an 8-bit symbol to cross the boundary of two data
packets, thus eliminating possible ambiguity of error
counts between two ONUs.
[0062] In order to keep track of the positions of errors
detected by the FEC decoder, the FEC decoder also gen-
erates a symbol-error-position bit sequence 1020. In one
embodiment, each bit of bit sequence 1020 corresponds
to one 8-bit symbol in recovered data sequence 1000.
For example, bits 1022 and 1024 correspond to symbols
1008 and 1010, respectively. The FEC decoder marks
the positions of detected errors in recovered data se-
quence 1000 by setting the corresponding bits in bit se-
quence 1020. For example, if the FEC decoder detects
that symbol 1010 contains an error, the decoder will set
bit 1024 to "1;" otherwise, bit 1024 is set to "0."
[0063] In some embodiments, the FEC decoder may
want to distinguish between errors that have been cor-
rected and the uncorrectable errors. To do so, two bits
in bit sequence 1020 correspond to one 8-bit symbol in
recovered data sequence 1000 By setting the two bits to
different values, the FEC decoder can mark a symbol in
recovered data sequence 1000 as: "not an error," "a cor-
rected error," or "an uncorrectable error."
[0064] After FEC decoding, symbol-error-position bit
sequence 1020 is buffered and then sent to the upper
layers, such as the media access control (MAC) layer,
for processing along with recovered data sequence 1000.
In one embodiment, symbol-error-position bit sequence
1020 is sent to the MAC layer via a separate bus parallel
to the data bus that sends recovered data sequence
1000.
[0065] Based on the LLID tag included in each data
packet, the ONU’s MAC layer extracts data packets that
are destined to the ONU and discards all other packets.
Once a data packet that is destined to an ONU is identi-
fied, the system can count the number of errors within
the data packet based on the accompanying symbol-er-
ror-position bit sequence. As a result, each ONU is able
to obtain FEC statistics (including errors corrected by the
FEC and uncorrectable errors) for data packets destined
to itself. Based on the ONU-specified FEC statistics, the
system is able to estimate the BER, thus achieving the
task of ONU-specified link performance monitoring. Note
that occasionally a symbol error may occur at the IPG
between two data packets destined to two different

ONUs. In one embodiment, the system keeps a separate
count for such errors.
[0066] FIG. 11 presents a diagram illustrating the
EPON downstream data transmission implementing
FEC in accordance with an embodiment of the present
invention. An OLT 1100 includes a media access control
(MAC) module 1102 and an FEC encoder 1116. OLT
MAC module 1102 generates data packets destined to
different ONUs, such as data packets 1104, 1106, and
1108 destined to ONUs 1110, 1112, and 1114, respec-
tively. Before transmission, OLT FEC encoder 1116 ag-
gregates and encodes data packets 1104-1108 into a
number of FEC code blocks, such as FEC code block
1118.
[0067] Encoded FEC code blocks are broadcast to all
downstream ONUs including ONUs 1110-1114. Each
ONU includes an FEC decoder and a MAC module. For
example, ONU 1110 includes an FEC decoder 1120, and
a MAC module 1122. FEC decoder 1120 receives and
decodes all received FEC code blocks to generate a re-
covered data sequence 1124, and an accompanying
symbol-error-position bit sequence 1126. FEC decoder
1120 sends recovered data sequence 1124 and error-
position bit sequence 1126 to ONU MAC module 1122
via a parallel bus. Based on the LLID tag contained in
each data packet, ONU MAC module 1122 is able to
select data packet 1128 destined to ONU 1110. At the
same time, the bits within the symbol-error-position bit
sequence that correspond to the symbols within data
packet 1128 can also be filtered out, forming a bit se-
quence 1130. Bit sequence 1130 provides FEC error in-
formation (including both corrected and uncorrectable er-
rors) for data packet 1128, and can be used for per-ONU
BER-based performance monitoring.
[0068] In addition to FEC statistics, other types of error
statistics can also be used for performance monitoring
purposes. For example, when the FEC is disabled, line
coding (such as 8b/10b coding) error statistics can also
be used for performance monitoring purpose.

Examples

[0069] Power-monitoring-based and BER-based per-
formance monitoring methods can be used independent-
ly or can be combined to detect and diagnose faults in a
PON. Excessive BER often indicates the early phase of
a potential fault in an underlying physical layer, including
the optical transceiver and the ODN. Power monitoring
can be used to further validate and isolate the problem.
For example, it can determine whether the problem is
intermittent or persistent, whether the problem is caused
by faults in optical transceivers on an OLT or on an ONU,
and whether the problem is caused by faults in the ODN.
The following fault detection examples are given to de-
scribe the performance monitoring system better.
[0070] In one example, one of the ONU’s transmitters
is "stuck" on, which means it continues to transmit power
even though no grant is given to the ONU. To detect that
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this condition is occurring on the PON interface, the sys-
tem first determines whether the measured OLT receiv-
ing power during an idle period is higher than a prede-
termined threshold, such as signal detect (SD) assert
power level (around -29 dB). Excessive received power
during idle can be a strong indicator that an ONU laser
is "stuck" on. In addition, the system can determine
whether there are link de-registrations or whether there
are high BER on some links; both can be caused by a
"stuck" on ONU laser. After the system determines that
a "stuck" on ONU laser is the cause of the fault, the sys-
tem needs to determine which ONU is the faulty unit by
performing fault diagnosis. The system can check the
BER statistics of all links and locate the one that has no
or low BER; the corresponding ONU is the suspected
faulty unit. To further validate, the system can turn off the
ONU transmitter physically by sending an OAM message
to disconnect a switch for the transmitter, and observe
whether all other links recover after the ONU transmitter
is off.
[0071] In one example, one of the ONU’s transmitters
is leaking power. To detect this, the system timestamps
the ONU’s transmission whose measured power is great-
er than a leak threshold, and determines whether the
transmission is within a granted window of the ONU
based on the transmission timestamp.
[0072] In one example, one ONU has an unstable la-
ser. To detect this, the system continuously measures
the ONU’s transmitting power and calculates its moving
average. In addition, the system calculates the maximum
deviation of the measured power from the moving aver-
age. If the deviation is outside of a pre-defined range,
the ONU laser is unstable.
[0073] In one embodiment, the laser of an ONU is ag-
ing. To detect such a problem, the system continuously
measures the bias current of the laser and compares the
measurement result with the laser specification to deter-
mine whether aging is occurring. In one embodiment, the
OLT maintains a table that includes the initial receiving
power value for each coupled ONU, and compares a cur-
rently measured receiving power with the saved value.
An aging laser often exhibits decreasing power over time.
[0074] In one embodiment, the performance of the
ONU’s receiver is degraded. To detect this, the system
continues to measure the ONU receiving power. In ad-
dition, the system calculates the link loss, which is the
difference between the OLT transmitting power and the
ONU receiving power, and compares the link loss with
the link budget. If the loss is within the link budget, the
system checks the downstream FEC-based BER of the
ONU, and determines whether the BER is higher than a
predetermined threshold. If so, the ONU’s receiver’s sen-
sitivity is degrading.
[0075] In one embodiment, the PON is experiencing
excessive ODN link loss. To detect this, the system con-
tinuously measures the OLT receiving power and the
ONU transmitting power for all links. In addition, the sys-
tem calculates real-time link loss and compares it with

the link budget. Excessive ODN loss can be caused by
bent fibers or loose connectors. A matching PON-ODN
topology can be used to cross map the faulty component.
[0076] In one embodiment, the system detects exces-
sive BER. To determine the cause of the excessive BER,
the system performs a series test. FIG. 12 presents a
flow chart illustrating the process of fault detection in ac-
cordance with an embodiment of the present invention.
During operation, the system determines whether the
BER measured for each LLID is greater than a predeter-
mined threshold (operation 1200). If not, the system re-
ports no problem found (operation 1202). If so, the sys-
tem determines whether the link loss for each LLID is
less than a predetermined link budget (operation 1204).
If not, the system reports no problem found (operation
1206). If so, the system performs a number of parallel
tests. The system reads the transmitting power of the
ONUs to determine whether the transmitting power of
one of the ONUs is too low (operation 1208). The system
checks whether a subset of LLIDs is reporting increased
BER, and matches the result with network topology to
find potential ODN failure (operation 1210). The system
determines whether the performance of any of the trans-
ceivers is degrading due to aging (operation 1212). The
system also checks the ONU’s distance to determine
whether any ONU is located too far away (operation
1214).
[0077] The data structures and code described in this
detailed description are typically stored on a computer-
readable storage medium, which may be any device or
medium that can store code and/or data for use by a
computer system. The computer-readable storage me-
dium includes, but is not limited to, volatile memory, non-
volatile memory, magnetic and optical storage devices
such as disk drives, magnetic tape, CDs (compact discs),
DVDs (digital versatile discs or digital video discs), or
other media capable of storing computer-readable media
now known or later developed.
[0078] The methods and processes described in the
detailed description section can be embodied as code
and/or data, which can be stored in a computer-readable
storage medium as described above. When a computer
system reads and executes the code and/or data stored
on the computer-readable storage medium, the compu-
ter system performs the methods and processes embod-
ied as data structures and code and stored within the
computer-readable storage medium.
[0079] Furthermore, the methods and processes de-
scribed above can be included in hardware modules. For
example, the hardware modules can include, but are not
limited to, application-specific integrated circuit (ASIC)
chips, field-programmable gate arrays (FPGAs), and oth-
er programmable-logic devices now known or later de-
veloped. When the hardware modules are activated, the
hardware modules perform the methods and processes
included within the hardware modules.
[0080] The foregoing descriptions of various embodi-
ments have been presented only for purposes of illustra-

17 18 



EP 2 353 230 B1

11

5

10

15

20

25

30

35

40

45

50

55

tion and description. They are not intended to be exhaus-
tive or to limit the present invention to the forms disclosed.
Accordingly, many modifications and variations will be
apparent to practitioners skilled in the art. Additionally,
the above disclosure is not intended to limit the present
invention.

Claims

1. A passive optical network "PON" (200), comprising:

an optical network unit "ONU" (204, 206); and
an optical line terminal "OLT" (202) coupled to
the ONU (204, 206) via a passive optical splitter
(208), comprising:

an optical transceiver (210) configured to
transmit optical signals to and

receive optical signals from the ONU (204, 206);
and
a performance-monitoring mechanism (212)
configured to monitor performance of the PON
(200) based on received optical signals,
wherein the performance-monitoring mecha-
nism comprises an optical power monitor con-
figured to monitor the optical power of signals
received from the ONU (204, 206), the perform-
ance monitoring mechanism is configured to:

select the ONU (204, 206) for performance
monitoring;
assign a logical link identifier dedicated to
performance monitoring to the ONU (204,
206),
grant a transmission window with a prede-
termined length to the logical link identifier,
and
monitor optical power of signals received
from the ONU (204, 206) within the trans-
mission window.

2. The passive optical network of claim 1, wherein the
ONU (204, 206) comprises a switch coupled to the
ONU’s (204, 206) transmitter, and wherein the switch
is configured to electrically disconnect the ONU’s
(204, 206) transmitter based on an instruction re-
ceived from the OLT (202).

3. The passive optical network of claim 1, wherein the
power monitor is configured to measure optical pow-
er within a sampling period, and wherein the sam-
pling period can be arbitrarily aligned within an ONU
(204, 206) transmission window.

4. The passive optical network of claim 3, wherein a
start time of the sampling period aligns with the be-

ginning of the ONU (204, 206) transmission window.

5. The passive optical network of claim 3, wherein a
start time of the sampling period aligns with the end
of the ONU (204, 206) transmission window.

6. The passive optical network of claim 1, wherein the
ONU (204, 206) comprises a forward-error-correc-
tion "FEC" mechanism.

7. The passive optical network of claim 6, wherein the
performance-monitoring mechanism is configured to
monitor performance of the ONU (204, 206) based
on FEC statistics specific to the ONU (204, 206).

8. The passive optical network of claim 7, wherein the
FEC mechanism is configured to generate a sepa-
rate bit sequence that can be used to extract the FEC
statistics specific to the ONU (204, 206).

9. The passive optical network of claim 1, wherein the
performance monitoring mechanism is further con-
figured to monitor the ONU (204, 206) performance
based on line coding statistics.

10. A method for performance monitoring in a passive
optical network "EPON" (200), comprising:

selecting an ONU (204, 206) for performance
monitoring;
assigning a logical link identifier dedicated to
performance monitoring to the ONU (204, 206);
granting a transmission window with a predeter-
mined length to the logical link identifier; and
monitoring optical power of signals received
from the ONU (204, 206) within the transmission
window.

11. The method of claim 10, wherein the optical power
is monitored within a sampling period arbitrarily
aligned within the ONU (204, 206) transmission win-
dow.

12. The method of claim 11, wherein a start time of the
sampling period aligns with the beginning of the
transmission window.

Patentansprüche

1. Passives optisches Netz (PON/Passive Optical Net-
work) (200), das umfasst:

- eine optische Netzwerkeinheit (ONU/Optical
Network Unit) (204, 206) und
- einen optischen Leitungsabschluss (OLT/Op-
tical Line Terminal) (202), der über einen passi-
ven optischen Splitter (208) mit der ONU (204,
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206) gekoppelt ist und umfasst:
- einen optischen Sender-Empfänger (210), der
dafür konfiguriert ist, optische Signale an die
ONU (204, 206) zu senden und optische Signale
von dieser zu empfangen, und
- eine Leistungsüberwachungseinrichtung
(212), die dafür konfiguriert ist, die Leistung des
PON (200) basierend auf empfangenen opti-
schen Signalen zu überwachen,
- wobei die Leistungsüberwachungseinrichtung
ein optisches Leistungsüberwachungsgerät
umfasst, das dafür konfiguriert ist, die optische
Leistung von Signalen zu überwachen, die von
der ONU (204, 206) empfangen werden, wobei
die Leistungsüberwachungseinrichtung dafür
konfiguriert ist:
- die ONU (204, 206) zur Leistungsüberwa-
chung auszuwählen,
- der ONU (204, 206) eine der Leistungsüber-
wachung zugeordnete logische Verbindungs-
kennung zuzuweisen,
- ein Übertragungsfenster mit einer vorgegebe-
nen Länge für die logische Verbindungsken-
nung einzuräumen, und
- die optische Leistung von Signalen zu überwa-
chen, die innerhalb des Übertragungsfensters
von der ONU (204, 206) empfangen werden.

2. Passives optisches Netz nach Anspruch 1, wobei
die ONU (204, 206) einen Schalter umfasst, der mit
dem Sender der ONU (204, 206) gekoppelt ist, und
wobei der Schalter dafür konfiguriert ist, den Sender
der ONU (204, 206) basierend auf einem vom OLT
(202) empfangenen Befehl elektrisch zu trennen.

3. Passives optisches Netz nach Anspruch 1, wobei
das Leistungsüberwachungsgerät dafür konfiguriert
ist, die optische Leistung innerhalb einer Abtastpe-
riode zu messen, und wobei die Abtastperiode in-
nerhalb eines Übertragungsfensters der ONU (204,
206) beliebig ausgerichtet werden kann.

4. Passives optisches Netz nach Anspruch 3, wobei
eine Startzeit der Abtastperiode auf den Beginn des
Übertragungsfensters der ONU (204, 206) ausge-
richtet ist.

5. Passives optisches Netz nach Anspruch 3, wobei
eine Startzeit der Abtastperiode auf das Ende des
Übertragungsfensters der ONU (204, 206) ausge-
richtet ist.

6. Passives optisches Netz nach Anspruch 1, wobei
die ONU (204, 206) eine Vorwärtsfehlerkorrektur-
(FEC/Forward Error Correction) Einrichtung um-
fasst.

7. Passives optisches Netz nach Anspruch 6, wobei

die Leistungsüberwachungseinrichtung dafür konfi-
guriert ist, die Leistung der ONU (204, 206) basie-
rend auf für die ONU (204, 206) spezifischen FEC-
Statistiken zu überwachen.

8. Passives optisches Netz nach Anspruch 7, wobei
die FEC-Einrichtung dafür konfiguriert ist, eine se-
parate Bitfolge zu erzeugen, die dazu verwendet
werden kann, die für die ONU (204, 206) spezifi-
schen FEC-Statistiken zu extrahieren.

9. Passives optisches Netz nach Anspruch 1, wobei
die Leistungsüberwachungseinrichtung ferner dafür
konfiguriert ist, die Leistung der ONU (204, 206) ba-
sierend auf Leitungscodierungsstatistiken zu über-
wachen.

10. Verfahren zur Leistungsüberwachung in einem pas-
siven optischen Netz (EPON) (200), das umfasst:

- Auswählen einer ONU (204, 206) zur Leis-
tungsüberwachung,
- Zuweisen einer der Leistungsüberwachung zu-
geordneten logischen Verbindungskennung zu
der ONU (204, 206),
- Einräumen eines Übertragungsfensters mit ei-
ner vorgegebenen Länge für die logische Ver-
bindungskennung, und
- Überwachen der optischen Leistung von Sig-
nalen, die innerhalb des Übertragungsfensters
von der ONU (204, 206) empfangen werden.

11. Verfahren nach Anspruch 10, wobei die optische
Leistung innerhalb einer Abtastperiode überwacht
wird, die innerhalb des Übertragungsfensters der
ONU (204, 206) beliebig ausgerichtet wird.

12. Verfahren nach Anspruch 11, wobei eine Startzeit
der Abtastperiode auf den Beginn eines Übertra-
gungsfensters ausgerichtet wird.

Revendications

1. Réseau optique passif « PON » (200), comprenant :

une unité de réseau optique « ONU » (204,
206) ; et
un terminal de ligne optique « OLT » (202) relié
à l’« ONU » (204, 206) par le biais d’un diviseur
optique passif (208), comprenant :

un émetteur-récepteur optique (210) conçu
pour transmettre des signaux optiques à
l’ONU (204, 206) et recevoir des signaux
optiques de celle-ci ; et

un mécanisme de surveillance de performance

21 22 



EP 2 353 230 B1

13

5

10

15

20

25

30

35

40

45

50

55

(212) conçu pour surveiller une performance du
PON (200) sur la base des signaux optiques re-
çus,
dans lequel le mécanisme de surveillance de
performance comprend un dispositif de sur-
veillance de puissance optique conçu pour sur-
veiller la puissance optique des signaux reçus
de l’ONU (204, 206), le mécanisme de sur-
veillance de performance est conçu pour :

sélectionner l’ONU (204, 206) pour sur-
veiller une performance ;
attribuer un identifiant de liaison logique dé-
dié à la surveillance d’une performance à
l’ONU (204, 206),
attribuer une fenêtre de transmission ayant
une longueur prédéterminée à l’identifiant
de liaison logique, et
surveiller une puissance optique des si-
gnaux reçus de l’ONU (204, 206) dans la
fenêtre de transmission.

2. Réseau optique passif selon la revendication 1, dans
lequel l’ONU (204, 206) comprend un commutateur
relié à l’émetteur de l’ONU (204, 206), et dans lequel
le commutateur est conçu pour déconnecter électri-
quement l’émetteur de l’ONU (204, 206) sur la base
d’une instruction reçue de l’OLT (202).

3. Réseau optique passif selon la revendication 1, dans
lequel le dispositif de surveillance de puissance est
conçu pour mesurer la puissance optique dans une
période d’échantillonnage, et dans lequel la période
d’échantillonnage peut être alignée de manière ar-
bitraire dans une fenêtre de transmission de l’ONU
(204, 206).

4. Réseau optique passif selon la revendication 3, dans
lequel un moment de début de la période d’échan-
tillonnage s’aligne avec le début de la fenêtre de
transmission de l’ONU (204, 206).

5. Réseau optique passif selon la revendication 3, dans
lequel un moment de début de la période d’échan-
tillonnage s’aligne avec la fin de la fenêtre de trans-
mission de l’ONU (204, 206).

6. Réseau optique passif selon la revendication 1, dans
lequel l’ONU (204, 206) comprend un mécanisme
de correction d’erreurs de transmission « FEC ».

7. Réseau optique passif selon la revendication 6, dans
lequel le mécanisme de surveillance de performance
est conçu pour surveiller une performance de l’ONU
(204, 206) sur la base des statistiques FEC spécifi-
ques à l’ONU (204, 206).

8. Réseau optique passif selon la revendication 7, dans

lequel le mécanisme FEC est conçu pour générer
une séquence binaire séparée qui peut être utilisée
pour extraire les statistiques FEC spécifiques à
l’ONU (204, 206).

9. Réseau optique passif selon la revendication 1, dans
lequel le mécanisme de surveillance de performance
est conçu en outre pour surveiller la performance de
l’ONU (204, 206) sur la base des statistiques de co-
dage en ligne.

10. Procédé de surveillance de performance dans un
réseau optique passif « EPON » (200), comprenant
les étapes consistant à :

sélectionner une ONU (204, 206) pour surveiller
une performance ;
attribuer un identifiant de liaison logique dédié
à la surveillance d’une performance à l’ONU
(204, 206) ;
attribuer une fenêtre de transmission ayant une
longueur prédéterminée à l’identifiant de liaison
logique, et
surveiller une puissance optique des signaux re-
çus de l’ONU (204, 206) dans la fenêtre de trans-
mission.

11. Procédé selon la revendication 10, dans lequel la
puissance optique est surveillée dans une période
d’échantillonnage alignée de manière arbitraire dans
la fenêtre de transmission de l’ONU (204, 206).

12. Procédé selon la revendication 11, dans lequel un
moment de début de la période d’échantillonnage
s’aligne avec le début de la fenêtre de transmission.
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